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Honiton Town Council

Policy Committee

Minutes of the Policy Committee held at the Town Council Offices, New Street, Honiton
on the twenty‑seventh day of September 2010
Members present

	St Michael’s Ward
	St Paul’s Ward

	Cllr P J Fleming*
	Cllr R A Farnham*

	Cllr M J Teare*
	Cllr D Foster

	
	Cllr Mrs S Groves*

	
	Cllr Mrs M D Morgan*

	
	


* Trained in the Power of Wellbeing
10/47.
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr Allen (P); Cllr Ash (A/L); Cllr Boom (S); Cllr Casson (P); Cllr Coombs (P); Cllr Corke (P); Cllr Halse (A/L); Cllr Howard (P); Cllr McGuire (P); Cllr Whitlock (A/L)
10/48.
To receive declarations of interest in items on the agenda

None declared
10/49.
To review progress against Service Plan 2009-11
Members reviewed the Service Plan and reported the following progress
i. Allotment Provision

A planning application had been submitted for an allotment site at Honiton Bottom Road. Other sites were being actively sought. The Allotment Association had been established.
ii. Asset Management
The asset register had been updated. Street market, bus shelters and flowerbeds had been transferred from EDDC. It was likely that further discussions on asset transfers would take place once the details of the spending cuts were known.

iii. CCTv
The CCTv system had been completely overhauled with new cameras and was now working to the satisfaction of the Town Council and the police. 2 further cameras were due to be installed (police to indicate sites) and at this time the link to the police station would be completed. A maintenance agreement had been signed with the suppliers. Both the Clerk and the police CCTv liaison officer had been trained.
iv. Civic, Cultural and Community Celebrations
Hot Pennies and Charter Day had been carried out successfully. New events included Armed Forces Day and the Tour of Britain Cycle Race. Individual events such as the Carnival and Pantomime had been supported through the Town Council grants system. The Clerk was currently looking into regulations regarding road closures.
v. Community Complex Development
Memorandum of Understanding had been signed with EDDC. Plans had been revised together with business plan. Funding had been secured. Management and governance models had been looked at. Public consultation had taken place and a timetable drawn up. The project was now awaiting decisions by EDDC following the withdrawal of the land assigned.
vi. Community Engagement
Annual report and 4 newsletters produced. Website updated and improved. Facebook facilities established. Annual Town Meeting held. “Meet the public” events at Honiton Show and in the High Street. Public consultations undertaken on community complex – and soon to be undertaken re LDF. No new projects under Power of Wellbeing.
vii. Development of the Council
Councillors and staff had attended a number of training courses. A training policy had been adopted. Briefings had been distributed on a number of pieces of new legislation. Quality Council status had been monitored. New employment policies had been produced. Additional funding had been received from AONB and Lottery. Council policies had been written. Risk management had been undertaken and regularly reviewed. Town poll and by election had been run. Clean audit had been achieved both years. Working area for councillors and residents had been developed. Better public speaking opportunities had been developed. The Council was actively seeking premises that were more fit for purpose.
viii. Green Space Development
Green spaces strategy was being looked at as part of LDF development. Work at The Glen was continuing in partnership with EDDC. Improvements to Roundball Wood included interpretation boards, leaflet, panoramic board, nature trail and factsheets. Footpaths had been improved and were now being maintained to a good standard, together with town lanes. Flowerbeds and hanging baskets had been taken on by the Town Council. There had been no significant development on the Gissage Walk although the Council noted with regret the recent loss of the footbridge.
ix. Heritage
Conservation area was protected through the planning committee. A two year programme of repairing and repainting the historic seats had begun. No progress had been made on the tollgates and water channel due to lack of funding. Posters and website information had been produced by the marketing group.
x. Liaison with other Agencies and Organisations
Town Council had improved its relations with all other organisations over the past two years. Other local authorities and outside organisations were represented on a number of committees and working groups. Town Councillors had representation on a wide range of local organisations. Annual grants had supported a range of local groups. Local parish group had been established but was currently suspended. Town Council meetings included facilities for ward members, press and police. 
xi. Planning Applications
Planning committee met twice monthly to act as consultee to EDDC and to consider advertisement consents. Responsibility for planning now delegated to Deputy Clerk. Training for councillors and officers completed. Electronic equipment purchased and trialled – soon to be used extensively in planning committee. Guidelines on advert applications had been published.
xii. Sports Facilities
Liaison with Development Trust through Council representative as Director. Individual sports groups supported through annual grants.
xiii. Street Market
Market now fully transferred to Town Council. New manager appointed. Trader numbers increasing. New market stalls purchased for hire to traders and consideration now being given to purchase of smaller gazebos. Street entertainment in place Saturdays throughout the summer. Publicity improved and coach contact changed. Market rules and toll charges reviewed. Quarterly meetings of street market advisory committee including Clerk, Market Manager and traders’ representative.
xiv. Town Centre Development
Joint marketing and image developed including town marketing plan. Plans being considered to improve entrances to town. Bus shelters adopted and maintenance improved. Christmas decorations changed in partnership with Chamber of Commerce. Floral planters adopted as asset from EDDC. Power of Wellbeing training completed. Investigations taken place re a Town Manager but not progressed due to funding.
xv. Youth Development
Youth council trialled but not successful – consideration now being given to “Youth Officers” to attend council meetings. Termly certificates and prizes awarded together with ad hoc certificates recognising achievement (e.g. Ten Tors, voluntary work at The Glen). Ongoing liaison with Community College and primary schools. Work experience placements offered in Clerk’s office.
10/50.
To review Financial Regulations
The Clerk had circulated an amended version of the Financial Regulations in line with the newly adopted Standing Orders. The revised Financial Regulations were approved.
10/51.
To review Training Policy
The Clerk had circulated an amended version of the Training Policy in line with the newly adopted Standing Orders. The revised Training Policy was approved.
10/52.
To approve Town Council Staff Handbook and related policies
The Clerk had circulated draft copies of a Staff Handbook together with policies relating to Disciplinary Matters and Grievance Matters. Concern was expressed regarding the length of time the current Standards Board procedures took regarding potential breaches of the Code of Conduct by Councillors, particularly with regard to the sections in the grievance policy on bullying and harassment and Members were reminded of a precedent that had recently been set at another Devon town council. It was agreed to recommend to Town Council that the Executive Committee be given delegated powers to be able to take appropriate disciplinary action against Members with regard to staff grievances.
It was also agreed that both policies on grievance and discipline be amended so that staff had the right to be accompanied at any stage of the procedure by someone to take notes on their behalf.

Subject to these amendments the policies were agreed.

10/53.
To receive feedback from the Council’s inaugural meeting of the Working Group on LDF

The Clerk had tabled minutes of the meeting together with a draft questionnaire. Members discussed the most appropriate way to engage the public in the consultation and agreed with the working group that a number of public meetings needed to be held in different parts of the town but felt that it would be more appropriate to put the summary and questionnaire in the local paper and provide cards at the public meetings for people to make their response as appropriate. It was also suggested that a “meet the people” session should be held outside St Paul’s. 

Members recommended that the next working group meeting should not take place until after the public consultation had been completed to ensure that the residents’ views could be taken into account by the Town Council when formulating their response to EDDC.

10/54.
To review the Town Council’s banking arrangements

The Clerk had circulated a report on potential sources of banking. The committee instructed the Clerk to explore the two main options further and take whatever action was most appropriate.

10/55.
To consider changing Bus Shelter maintenance

The Clerk had circulated a report following a meeting with Fernbank Advertising. It was agreed to move the maintenance of the town’s bus shelters to Fernbank, ensuring more frequent cleaning of the shelters and the provision of four new shelters. 

10/56.
To discuss Winter Service and provision of Grit Bins
The committee discussed the details provided by Devon County Council and agreed that they needed further clarification to overcome the problems encountered during the previous two winters. It was agreed to invite Cllr Paul Diviani to speak to the planning committee about Devon County Council’s requirements of the Town Council.

10/57.
To discuss EDDC Statement of Licensing Policy

The committee noted the contents of the revised Statement which would inform future decisions of the planning committee. 

10/58.
To close the meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.25pm

Copies of this document are available in large print

Signed Chair

11 October 2010


